CHAPLFAU CREE FIRST NATION NEWSLETTER




Wachay,

Wachay, my fellow Band Members!

Nipin, or summer, has passed since we
had our last news update, and we are now
approaching the end of autumn, or mik-
iskaw (freeze up), and will soon once again
be into pipon, winter. We are at the begin-
ning of a new 3-year term, and we are once
again locoking forward to focusing on eco-
nomic development, housing, and culture.

The Cumulative Impacts Case:

After many months of preparation, | am
happy to report that the statement of
claim for our Cumulative Impacts Case
launched by Brunswick House, Missanabie
Cree, and Chapleau Cree First Nations was
successfully issued and served to the On-
tario Government. This means that the
case will be moving forward, and it also has
the full support of Nishnawbe Aski Nation
and Mushkegowuk Tribal Council. The
outcome will give us more sovereignty and
jurisdiction over our traditional territory
and has been getting a lot of attention
lately from media and politicians, with
many interviews being given.

For years, our First Nations have worked
to develop our Treaty relationship with On-
tario. Yet Ontario continues to make uni-
lateral decisions without honouring our
Treaty relationship and ignering Section 35
of the Canadian Constitution. We are the
original stewards of this Boreal Forest and
have the right to continue this role. We
want shared decisicn-making in our terri-
tories, and we need real protections for the
lands and waters. It is our sacred responsi-
bility to safeguard these things for the next
seven generations. For example, the Trea-
ty 9 Nations have been calling for the aerial
spraying of glyphosate to stop for decades,
and we need to take action now to make

Okimah Report DPLb> - Chief Keeter Corston

this happen. All life in the forest is inter-
connected and glyphosate is killing all life
except conifers; and the forest is growing
silent. We must stop this harmful practice
at long last.

We have very recently made some small
steps forward in our Treaty relationship
with Ontario on forest management. This
claim will only move that relationship for-
ward by ensuring Ontario recognizes the
mistakes of the past and commits to fully
meeting its Treaty obligations today and
going forward as a matter of law. As the
traditional stewards of these lands, we
must be equal partners in industrial devel-
opment and forest management. We
must be involved in all key decision mak-

ing.

St. John's Indian Residential School Up-
date:

Chapleau Cree, along with Brunswick
House First Nation, will be working with
Narratives Inc. from Treaty 1 Territory, to
acquire funding to perform a forensic
search of the St. John’s Residential School
site for possible unmarked graves, in the
near future. Narratives Inc. is a consultant
firm from the traditional territories of the
Anishinaabe, Cree, Qji-Cree, Dakocota and
Dene peoples, and they will be assisting us
in getting funds from the federal govern-
ment to investigate the former site. We
will likely need to perform ground pene-
trating radar mapping, and any other tech-
nically detailed analysis required to ensure
that we have done our best to account for
all children who did not make it home
from that place. Again, this is a very im-
portant project as the effects of these insti-
tutions can be felt intergenerationally to-
day.



“Issue with Tissue - A Boreal Love Story":

On September 18th, 2022, myself and
members from Wahkohtowin, Brunswick
House First Nation, and Mushkegowuk
Tribal Council attended the 2022 Cinefest
Sudbury International Film Festival to
watch the world premiere of “Issue With
Tissue: A Boreal Love Story”. This two-hour
documentary by Los Angeles/Montreal
filmmaker Michael Zelniker focuses on the
destruction of the Boreal Forest, and the
breaking of Treaties made between First
Nations and the Crown. Michael Zelniker
approached us here at Chapleau Cree a
few years ago, travelling with his camera
man, and we did interviews with him re-
garding the unsustainability of current for-
est management. The film was Ist runner
up for the Audience Choice Award at the
festival, and | believe it will help get the
message out to a wide audience that our
Boreal Forests are in peril.

New Homes & Public Works Garage:

The new Public Works Garage has been
completed and will now store our fleet of
Public Works vehicles and equipment.
This 7000 square foot, two storey garage
was much needed to provide more space
for our Public Works team to work with.
Other projects include the extension of the
watermain along Margaret Ann Road, and
the construction of more homes along that
road in the near future. Families have al-
ready moved into the two new houses
completed earlier this summer, and we
have also moved tenants into the two tri-
plex apartments recently completed at the
end of Margaret Ann Road. It is goed to
see our community grow, and hopefully
will continue to do so into the future.

Grassy Lake Camp Lots:

Fourteen campsites have been cleared
at Grassy Lake (Mushkwasheewee
Saakaaeekaan) and are now available to
Band Members. Please contact the Band

Office for inquiries and to find out the pro-
tocols necessary to acquire a campsite
next summer for your family at Grassy
Lake.

Powwow & Cultural Harvest:

In August, we resumed our annual Pow
Wow after two years of COVID restrictions.
And in October, we had our annual Cultur-
al Harvest out at Grassy Lake. Both events
were a success and yielded great turnouts,
with great weather, and was very good to
see the community celebrating with one
another.

In closing, | want to thank all Band
Members for your continued support to
the council, and | can assure you that this
council will work diligently to pursue our
vision for the nationhood of Chapleau Cree
First Nation.

Chi Miigwetch!

Chief Keeter Corston




- Edith Larocque

Chapleau Cree First Nation remains dedicated in providing quality, equitable, and accessible
support to respond to the social, economic, health, cultural, educational, spiritual, and political
needs of Chapleau Cree First Nation, thereby improving the quality of life of our members.

COVID-19 continues to effect individuals sporadically throughout the year with variations of
severity and symptoms. We continue to monitor COVID and are committed to do our utmost
in keeping the risk of exposure to a minimum for the safety of our staff and members. With
this in mind, we have decided to cancel our Annual General Meeting and mail out the refer-
ence material to all band members. | wish everycone good health and spirit.

We are now on winter hours with our offices and businesses operating from 830AM to
4:30PM Monday to Friday. Gas Bar hours also have winter hours with their closing hours at
9:00PM seven days a week.

Year end is complete with Indigenous Service Canada approving our Financial Audited
Statements for fiscal year 2021-2022.

Renovations are now complete and Life Sacred Journey has relocated to the lower portion
of the former Sacred Tree building. Maamweysing has taken occupancy of the entire first floor.

Our Water Plant upgrade is now complete. Please see Water Treatment Plant Operator's
report included in this Newsletter.

The Public Works Department remains busy with road and housing maintenance along
with assisting programs in every department when required.

Our Economic Development Ceoordinator has had a busy year with housing and developing
proposals for the economic benefit of our First Nation.

Housing applications have increased in the past couple of years. This fiscal year, we had 8
units filled with an additional 3 units ready for occupancy in the new year.

The former Racine Campground owned and operated by Chapleau Cree has quite a few
lots available for members free of charge. Please contact the office should you be interested in
accessing one of the lots. Our newly developed sites adjacent to the Racine boat launch are
not ready for occupancy as of yet. Plans are to create a committee in developing a policy for
the benefits of all campers. We currently have one site left. Please submit letter of interest
should you be interested.

The Lands Department continues working on protecting our aboriginal treaty rights on the
land.

Our 7th Annual Harvest was a huge success with a surprising number of more than 165
participants in attendance throughout the week. It is wonderful to see the increase in mem-
bers participating in our events and jeining us in our gathering. Hope to see you all again next
year.



Chapleau Cree has had a few changes to our staff in recent months. We welcome
Marlene Kapashesit as the Health Care Coordinator, Connor McAuley is the successful
Water Treatment Plant Operator in Training , Charnelle Kapashesit Prevention/Jordan’s
Principle Coordinator, and Charleston Spence Jr, Housing Intern. A fond farewell to Da-
kota Soulierre, Kara Dupuis and Padriac Taaffe. We wish everyone the best of luck in their

career choices.

If you have any ideas of suggestions on changes or additions to our Newsletter, please
feel free to contact me. For further information on any one of our projects, policies, or First
Nation business, | can be reached by email at bandadmin@chapleaucree.ca or telephone

(705) 864-0784 ext. 226.

Edith Larocque







CELEBRATION OF LIFE

DAVID G. ARMSTRONG

January 2, 1982

September 29, 2022

Gu’ sincexest condolences to fami@ and

fciend.& on the passing of your loved one.
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Membership Report - Stephanie Scott




Deceased Family Members
We have many band members who have passed on to the Spirit World who remain on our Registry List as a Death Certif-

icate has not been submitted. Please contact Stephanie Scott, Indian Registry Administrator if you are unsure if a certifi-
cate has been submitted for your loved one.




Education Report - Stephanie Scott
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Greetings Band Members,

| hope this newsletter finds you well!

We have just finished a lovely “Indian Sum-
mer” and are now, in the early stages of
winter as things begin to freeze up. The
economic development office continues to
be a hub of activity, and | will highlight a
few of the activities undertaken or current-
ly on the go.

We have completed and provided hous-
ing for two families this summer in two of
the newly constructed homes which were
approved through CMHC. The two 2-
bedroom apartments at Mukeso House are
currently under construction, and we an-
ticipate completion in early spring. Addi-
tionally, we have been further approved for
five additional housing units through In-
digenous Services Canada, two 3-bedroom
houses and three 2-bedroom smaller
homes (suitable for single/couple). We an-
ticipate most of these homes will be com-
pleted by fall 2023.

| am pleased to announce that we have
received a recognition award for our Rapid
Housing Initiative from the First Nation
Housing Community. Under this program
an application was submitted to the Rapid
Housing Initiative which was an extremely
competitive process between municipali-
ties and First Nations across Canada. We
received approval for our 2.7- million-dollar
project which provided 6 rental units in the
form of 2 triplexes. Triplex A & B are both
completed and are currently all filled with
tenants. This project from ground-breaking
to completion has taken under 6 months
with our first tenant moved in the building
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Economic Development Report - Peggy Dominigue

on September 24th.

On our Resilient Community project,
technological upgrades to improve our
ability to participate in and host virtual
meetings has kicked off in July with the
materials currently in the process of being
procured for this project, once these have
been sourced and deliver the on-site up-
grades will begin. As with most supplies
these days resulting from Covid are short-
ages and longer delivery times. We are
confident we will have this project com-
pleted successfully in the coming months.
This project was made possible with pro-
posal driven funding from the Ontario Tril-
lium Foundation.

The Ecolodge project is moving forward
with the implementation of Phase 1 which
consists of the construction of 2-3 chalets.
Our construction management team have
issued all the required RFP’s for this project
and we anticipate this project commenc-
ing November 12-15th. We are still in the
process of applying for full funding for the
Phase 2 of the project. We are working to
minimize our footprint on the land and en-
sure the project is as eco-friendly as possi-
ble.

We have created new camping sites
at Grassy Lake; we have currently 14 new
waterfront sites ready for the upcoming
camping season. As part of the expansion
of the camp areas, we purchased the exist-
ing Racine Lake Campground and have
designated sites in this area also available
for members. Please contact us directly
should you have any interest in any of the
camping areas available for cur members



or for more information.

-We have begun the assessment progress for proposed expansion of the existing gas
bar/gift shop to potentially include a grocery mart. Survey’s are available in paper copy
at the band office or online at https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/CCREEFN The next
phase of this project will be to access funding for the actual construction of the project,
once the scope of the project has been identified.

«Our second-year application submission successfully received funding for Cree lan-
guage to rejuvenate the Cree language in our community. Part of the project was to al-
so make training sessions and material available to members regardless of location.
Please contact Cheryl Dupuis, Cultural Coordinator for more information on the ongo-
ing language programs.

«Please contact me directly should you have any questions or wish to discuss an appli-
cation for funding under the RRAP, ERP or HASI renovation programs through CMHC. |
will be applying for budget commitments for on-reserve homeowner renovation fund-
ing under these programs for the upcoming fiscal year 2023-2024.

-Our 9 large bear bins which can be emptied with the additional hydraulic arms for the
garbage truck have arrived in our community. Bins and hydraulic truck arms were de-
livered in September.

| have successfully obtained proposal driven funding from ISC — for Immediate Needs
Housing Project (as mentioned above) and have received approval for 5 additional
homes, as well as Lot Development for 8 lots and waterline extensions to provide water
services to each lot. The lots will be staked out but left in their natural state until such
time they will be used for construction.

Additionally, | continue to work with local business on joint ventures and acquisition
projects, on which more information will be available as the discussions move forward.

Should you have any questions, comments or ideas please let me know | would be
happy to have a chat and get some fresh
ideas and perspectives. If you also re-
guire any assistance with personal busi-
ness ventures, please reach out. Until
next time, meegwetch!!

Regards,
Peggy Domingue

Economic Development Officer
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Hello, everyone!

The work continues at the Water Treat-
ment Plant. Earlier this year | reported that
the upgrade project was completed and
now we can move on and focus our atten-
tion on maintaining our water treatment
plant and on new projects. The First Nation
is increasing its capacity by building many
Each
home requires water lines, some of which
needed to be tapped from the watermain
and new service lines and shut offs in-

new homes for Band Members.

stalled. We have had a contractor come in
and install 300m of 6” water main piping to
extend our distribution system on Marga-
ret Ann Road and it runs back towards Fox
Lake Road.
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In the water plant we continue to fine
tune the water treatment system and pro-
cessed with minor changes and additions
that make the plant work for us and help
achieve the parameters and standards that
we expect from our drinking water. It ap-
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Water Treatment Plant Report - Allan Dupuis
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pears at this point that changing the GAC
(granular activated carbon) will be an an-
nual maintenance project that will be re-
guired to keep Trihalomethanes (THM) and
haloacetic acids (HAA) to an acceptable
level. It's a dirty process but we are getting
more efficient and better at containing the
mess and completing the project every
time we complete this filer maintenance
project.

Connor McAuley has just started
working at the Water Treatment Plant as
a trainee. He hopes to soon write his Op-

erator in Training certification and is very
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eager to learn and help. We are excited to
have the opportunity to train another
Water Operator from this community as
we have had very good success in the
past with training operators who have
succeeded well in the water industry. His
presence has come at the right time as
we have a lot to do. Wile he will have to
balance training and his workload at the
same time | think he is up to the task and
will progress quickly.

Our plans at the Water Treatment
Plant include more services and lines be-
ing installed to meet the demands of the
future housing projects as well as putting
a plan together to correct some deficien-
cies for our distribution system that in-
clude items such as old blow off valves
and main stops. We also would like to put
a plan in to have more wells drilled to en-
sure we can maintain our water needs
into the future with an expanding com-
munity.

Thanks, and | look forward to the next
update in our future newsletters.

Water Treatment Plant Manager
Allan Dupuis
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Health Coordinator - Marlene Kapashesit

Wachay, As a member of Chapleau
Cree First Nation, I'd like to introduce my-
self as the Healthcare Coordinator. | start-
ed this position September 6, 2022 and
humbly accepted a new journey to share
my teachings and experiences of the Cree
Values of Mushkegowuk territory.

On a personal note, my husband,
Wayne and | located to Chapleau Cree in
September along with our daughter and
grandson.
dren and a full blessing of our grandchil-
dren. My work experience is 30 years of
Child Welfare and mental health serving
West & East coast of James Bay. My ut-

Wayne and | have four chil-

most passion is cur Cree traditions and tra-
diticnal crafts of sewing with moosehide
and beading. My traditional sewing brings
a wealth of love and grounding to our land
and culture. | am here to share this pas-
sion to carry on with cur Cree traditions to
our youth, as they are the next generation

to carry our teachings.

Health Updates:

« May 2022, our nurse, Barb supported
Northern Ontario School of Medicine.
They would assist with cur Home Visits
within our community.

« Tamarack Presentation was held to
work with Medicine teachings.

. Osteopathy Awareness presentations.

o Labrador Tea Teachings
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. Bowen Therapy
o Seasonal Flu Vaccine Clinic

« We have a Personal Support Worker
and Home Care Worker that work di-
rectly with our elders and families who
are in needing support.

Cultural Activities:

Many cultural activities occurred within
the community, such as Medicine Harvest,
Regalia making, Sharing Circles and many
events to work with youth and their fami-
lies.

Our 27th Annual Pow Wow gathering
was held in July 2022, where many youth,
families and elders participated, as well as
Walking Out Ceremonies, Youth summer
camps and Drumming.

The 7th Annual Fall Harvest Gathering
took place at Grassy Lake, with a great suc-
cess of community members participating
in many events during the week of Octo-
ber 3-6,2022.

Health Awareness Activities:

A workshop of Ladies Self Defense was
held in CCFN with a great turnout of ladies
who participated.



Monthly health awareness activities consisted of Weight Watchers program, Dia-
betic Info sessions, and Nutrition Bingos. We had weekly Lunch n' Learn on a variety
of discussions such as FASD, Diabetes, Osteopathy and other health topics. This will
provide continual information sessions to our community members.

Our Senior sessions include Senior Lunch Clubs, where they have an lunch and
gather together to share and visit. Our Seniors Thanksgiving Dinner at Dominion
was a great turnout and was an opportunity to meet the new Health Care Coordina-
tor along with CCFN staff.

As part of streamlining our upcoming activities, our friendly administrator Debbie
O'Brien is our main contact. She is in charge to set up all the Activities registrations,
along with our weekly pamphlets. Please don't hesitate to call her as she is always a
helping hand for the Health Centre.

In closing, | send my utmost respect to Chapleau Cree First Nation as we move in a
direction to build up our children and youth to become our Communitys leaders in a
well balanced Cree lifestyle.

Respectfully,

Marlene
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Hello/Wachay,
Blooming/Earth Season (May & June 2022)

Some of our activities for this season were
focused on Mother’s Day Arts and Crafts,
Tamarack Harvesting Teachings, Domestic
Violence Presentation, Traditional Healing
One on One/Focusing, Spirit Names and
Sweat with Cree Traditional Healer, Martin
Scott, Fire Keeper Roles, Goose Harvesting
Teachings & Preparation (Land Based as
well), Wahkohtowin Birch Tree Tapping
Teachings & Outdoor Dinner Gathering,
Mens Virtual Sharing Circle with Kris Morri-
son, Indigenous Mens Alliance (IMA) and we
had two (2) students from the Northern On-
tario School of Medicine Students
(mentoring). Youth Regalia Making with
Paul & Ruby Wesley, Youth programs with
SBE Group, National Indigenous Peoples
Day Activities at Grassy Lake and Coordina-
tion of Youth Summer Cultural Camp, Pow
Wow and 7th Annual Cultural Harvest

Summer Season (July & August 2022)

Two of our children, Lila Raposo & Sage Ruf-
fo, had their Walking Out Ceremony & Feast
with community and families at Grassy
Lake, Coordination continued for our Youth
Summer Cultural Camp and was held with
cultural teachings and activities. Our annu-
al St. John’s Residential School Commemo-
ration was held honouring our ancestors
who were impacted by the Residential
Schools. Pow Wow Registration & Enter-
tainment Night with Vern Cheechoo &
Dustin Hollings, Tobacco Tie Teachings, Pow
Wow Etigquette and Dance Teachings with
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- Cheryl Dupuis

Deanna Cachagee was held before our 27th
Annual Pow Wow which was held with our
very own Adult Lead Female Dancer, Dean-
na Cachagee and Lead Male Dancer, Bran-
don Ruffo with Youth Lead Female Dancer,
Peyton Domingue and Youth Lead Male
Dancer, Keenan Domingue. We held a
Family Fun Day at Fox Lake Beach and Co-
ordination of our 7th Annual Cultural Har-
vest continued.

Fall Season (September & October 2022)

We resumed Hand Drumming for all ages
and genders with Sandy Ruffo. Held our
7th Annual Cultural Harvest with a record
of 169 registered attendance and coordi-
nated the organization of supplies te be
relocated to new garage. Assisted with co-
ordination of the Alzheimers Lunch &
Learn, Halloween Party, Monthly commu-
nity Dinner presentation announcements,
and the National Addictions Awareness
Week healers and activities.

| would like to say thank you, Meegwetch to
all the staff, band members, teachers, help-
ers and community partners for working
together with me to provide cultural well-
being for our first nations. The support was
appreciated and valued and | shall honour
this as | move onto my next journey in help-
ing families in other first nation.

Meegwetch!
Respectfully,

Cheryl Dupuis, Cultural Coordinator -
Chapleau Cree First Nation
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Life's Sacred Journey has had an exciting
season and is looking forward to strength-
ening our presence in the community and
reaching as many families as we can as
time goes on.

In the summer of 2022, we moved into a
dedicated office on the lower level of 814
Fox Lake Road. The beautifully executed
rencvation has provided us with a space
better suited to be able to serve members
in a private and inviting setting. While there
are a few details left to complete for a full
set up, we are extremely happy to be in our
new location. Band Member, Betty Albert
Lincez, aka Wabimeguil, has been commis-
sioned to create an art piece to be featured
in our Family Room. Most of the artwork
featured in our offices are pieces created by
this amazingly talented artist. We are en-
thusiastically awaiting to see what amazing
concept she comes up with to reflect cur
department. Once the finishing touches
have been added, we anticipate to hold our
grand opening in the near future.

At the beginning of September, we were
delighted to welcome Charnelle Ka-
pashesit to our team! Charnelle has taken
on a dual role for our department as our
new Jordan’s Principle Service Co-
Ordinator and Prevention/Wellness
Worker. She comes to us with a wealth of
knowledge and valuable experience, a won-
derful addition to our team. Charnelle wiill
be making a presentation to Chief and
Council in respect to Jordan’s Principle at
the Strategic Meeting in November. Shortly
following that, she will be facilitating an
event for the Chapleau Cree First Nation
Community to illustrate the importance of
the initiative and how it benefits our chil-
dren for their best possible success. Keep
an eye out for upcoming information.
Please join us in welcoming Charnelle to
the LSJ team and to the community. Char-

30

Life's Sacred Journey Report - Hilary Arsenault

nelle can be reached at (705) 860-0001 for
any inquiries about the programs and ser-
vices she and LSJ offers.

As winter approaches, we are preparing
to work collaboratively with the Health Cen-
tre to host celebratory events for our youth
and families. LS] is excited to be making
preparations for the Youth Christmas Party
in December as well other upcoming sea-
sonal festivities such as Valentine's Day and
Easter. Life's Sacred Journey aims to keep
our youth engaged and families involved
with events that are appealing to and en-
joyable for all who attend, while alsc offer-
ing support and services that are tailored to
the specific needs of individuals and their
situations.

LSJ is available for a variety of form of
support including but not limited te child
protection advocacy, Jordan’s Principle,
court support, service referrals, programs
and workshops. All information is handled
with confidentiality being of the highest
priority. Upon request, we will accommo-
date meeting times, locations or platforms
to make you feel as comfortable as possi-
ble. We strive to build rapport and establish
relationships with the pecople to whom we
provide our services. The role of our Data
Entry Clerk is to ensure that any and all
documentation is maintained with special-
ized, secure software and that records are
protected. Your privacy is important to us.

The LSJ Team is here to help, and we are
always open to suggestions to best meet
the needs of Members and Affiliates. If you
have any guestions or recommendations
about how we might be able to assist you
or your family please feel free to contact
Band Representative, Hilary Arsenault-
Broomhead at 705 860-0003.
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Congrats Emma?

we’re Proud of You!?




By Lauryn Cachagee, Lands and Re-
sources Technician:

The summer and fall months have been
a busy time for the Lands and Resources
department.

In July | had the opportunity to do vege-
tation index surveys with the Wahkoh-
towin Guardians. These surveys are done
on 2-3-year-old jack pine or spruce trees, to
determine whether a certain area needs to
be sprayed with aerial herbicide.

The Ontario Geological Survey (OGS)
reached out to us to discuss their current
mapping project in the Swayze township
off the Sultan Industrial Rd. Their work in-
volves taking small samples of rocks and
testing them for geological data.
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- Lauryn Cachagee

The fall began with attending drone
training hosted by Missanabie Cree at Is-
land View Campground. | successfully ac-
guired my Basic Operations Pilot Certifi-
cate in which | can now operate drones
under certain regulations. | believe drones
would not only be beneficial to capture
photos at our gatherings, but also for com-
pliance monitoring.

Missinaibi Forest Management Inc.
(MFMI) has a sub First Nations Committee.
This committee is continuing ongoing
conversations about the possibility of host-
ing a career fair for the youth, and opportu-
nities to train band members in Forest Op-
erations Compliance Inspection and heavy

equipment operation.

The documentary film: “The Issue With
Tissue” produced by Michael Zelnicker
was premiered in Sudbury for the Cinef-
est Film Festival. The documentary focus-
es on how a vast volume of wood from
the boreal forest is used to make toilet
paper for American companies. They dis-
cuss the challenges First Naticns have
when it comes to forestry operations, as
many of their practices were put in place
without the Free, Prior, and Informed
Consent (FPIC) of First Nations. Chief
Corston, Wahkohtowin, and First Nation



communities across Canada’s boreal forest
were featured in the film.

The Nature Conservancy of Canada (NCCQC)
has recently purchased previous Domtar
lands in the Hearst and Constance Lake First
Nation area, with the goal of creating con-
servation areas. This is currently the largest
private land conservation agreement in Ca-
nadian history. With their focus being the
study and recovery of the Woodland Cari-
bou. Woodland Caribou are a keystone spe-
cies, and many First Nations have voiced
their
about their decline.
This
land will not affect
Aboriginal Treaty
Rights of people
their
rights on their tra-

concerns

purchase of

practicing

ditional lands.

The Customized Consultation Agreement
(CCA) requires forestry companies to consult
with Chapleau Cree on operations. | have
been in the field

with both Green-

First Forest Prod-

ucts and Interfor

to ensure that

community val-

ues are protect-

ed and to better

understand their

plans for certain

blocks.

We had a great turnout and beautiful
weather this year for our Fall Harvest. | ran a
craft event with Deanna Bennett and did a
nature walk on tree identification with Kyle
Corston. Both events went smoothly, and |
really enjoyed getting to know fellow band
members to discuss about the work our de-
partment does.

| attended the Omushkego Youth Treaty
Conference in Timmins. This conference
highlighted the impeortance of Treaty Rights,
and the past, present, and future of our Trea-
ty. There were youth from all Mushkegowuk

communities present.

In collaboration with Brunswick House First
Nation, Missanabie Cree First Nation, Wahkoh-
towin, and the Ministry of Natural Resources
and Forestry (MNRF) we are currently part tak-
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ing in surveys to determine whether moose are utilizing certain areas. We are currently in
“year zero” of this project and are establishing plots in many different tree stands and site
conditions. For example, we will be completing surveys in both sprayed and unsprayed

blocks, blocks with mature conifer, and blocks with browse. To see whether moose prefer
certain areas over others.

As of November 8th, it will be my one year with the Lands and Resources department,
and | could not be more thrilled with the amount of experience | have already gained. |
am eager to continue learning from and working for my community.

Miigwetch,

Lauryn Cachagee

Lands and Resources Technician
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Wahkohtowin - Amberly Quakegesic

From Routes to Roots:

Rekindling Relation-
ships with Land, Com-
munit and Culture

In 2020, Wahkohtowin
staff along with FN mem-
bers built their first tradi-
tional Birch Bark Canoeg,
guided by Algonguin mas-
ter canoe builder Chuck
Commanda. It was an in-
credible experience to
learn how to harvest the
materials needed and
build scmething that was
an essential tool to our an-
cestors for survival. The ca-
noe is an important part of
our history because it gave
our people the ability to
travel great distances to
access food, resources,
and to meet with people.
Chuck travelled all the way
up to Chapleau, from Kiti-
gan Zibi Quebec, to bring
us out onto the land and
taught us how to locate
and harvest all the neces-
sary materials to build a

birch bark canoe. We
learned how harvest bark
from Birch trees, how to
split and bend Cedar, how
to split and process
spruce root and how to
collect Spruce pitch. It
was a lot of work, but we
always placed our Semaa
(tobacco) down to give
thanks and only harvested
what was needed.
Wahkohtowin staff led by
Chuck worked directly
with the youth transfer-
ring this knowledge to FN
community members
through the Guardian Pro-
gram. The Guardians
spent weeks out on the
land, harvesting these ma-
terials, while also learning
about medicines, wildlife,
habitat, culture and more.
This process has proven to
be so much more than
simply building a canoe as
we see relationships being
built between partici-
pants, connections to land
and community being
formed and one’s sense of
self, place and belonging
being forged.
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On October 12th 2022,
Chuck returned to
Chapleau for Wahkohtow-
in's second traditional
Birch bark canoe build!
Wahkohtowin's new Cul-
tural Revitalization worker,
Christina Bekintis and her
mother, Adrienne
Beaupre, performed a wa-
ter ceremony to start the
build off in a good way. It
was emphasized that it is
important to give thanks
for water, and to care for it,
because water is medi-
cine, and nothing can sur-
vive without it. We had a
great turnout each day as
community members
from near and far dropped
in to participate and rekin-
dle this art woven deeply
with cultural teachings.
Everycne involved was
very hands-on and excited
to learn. Chuck is an amaz-
ing person to work with,
he is patient, humble, a
master craftsman and he



also has a lot of knowledge
to share about Indigenous
history, cultural
knowledge, and deeply
relevant stories that all in-
spired participants to want
to learn more. Chuck is al-
ways looking to improve
his practice and is always
listening to those around
him with an open mind.
Wahkohtowin’s goal is to
bring the art and process
of canoe building back as
an annual practice and re-
vive the skills and
knowledge to ensure their
survival.

10 days after beginning,
on October 22nd, 2022,
Wahkohtowin staff, com-
mMunity members and ca-
noe build participants
were ready to launch the
canoe at the Chapleau wa-
terfront and invited every-
one to come out and share
in the excitement. A clos-
ing ceremony was held
with a group of drummers
to invite the ancestors out
to celebrate with us and
join us in birthing the

beautiful canoe. It was a
magical experience to

be a part of... the wind was
calm, the water was se-
rene, the drummers
sounded beautiful, and the
canoe silently and flaw-
lessly floated across the
Kebsqguaheshing River.
Our ancestors would be
proud.

We are excited to an-
nounce that Chuck will be
returning to Chapleau in
July of 2023 to do the next
community canoe build.
Wahkohtowin staff along
with community members
are planning to lead this
build, while Chuck’s role
will be to oversee as a
guide and mentor helping
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everyone to cultivate their
skills. Soon, canoe building
will be a regular part of the
program for Guardians,
community members and
youth, and together we
will ensure this knowledge
lives on for future genera-
tions to come.

Miigwetch!
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- Brian Ritchie

Along with Brunswick House, and Chapleau Ojibwe First Nations, Chapleau Cree owns
one third of Three Nations Development, a business development corporation that con-
sclidates business opportunities around the Newmont mining operation at Borden Lake.
Through this business development corporation, we have business relationships with
around 100 service and equipment providers that supply the Newmont-Borden operation.

In addition to the business partner relationships discussed above, using earnings from
our business operations, Three Nations Development has invested in, and now fully paid,
for two properties in Chapleau, containing 14 two-bedroom apartment units that are used
to provide lodging to Newmont employees and contractors.

On October 25th, Three Nations Development held its Annual General Meeting at
which it disclosed, to its First Nation owners, that it has had another great year of opera-
tion with net earnings of over $1.8M. This is in addition to $716,459 in gold ore trucking rev-
enue that is also distributed to the three owner First Nation Communities, throughout the
year, for a total of over $2.5M in net earnings for the year ending March 31, 2022. At the
same Annual General Meeting, the owners approved a distribution of income from Three
Nations Development to each of its First Nation owners of $750,000 per Community.

For your additional information, Three Nations Development is run very efficiently with
no fulltime staff, and very low operating costs. It is supported primarily by three directors,
one appointed from each of its owner Communities.

Brian Ritchie - TND Director for CCFN
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December 17, 2022: CCFN Christmas Party

(Semi-Formal Event. 5.30pm at Chapleau Arena Community Hall. Call 705-864-0784 for more info)

February 20, 2023: Family Day
April 7, 2023: Good Friday
April 10, 2023: Easter Monday
May 14, 2023: Mother's Day
May 20, 2023: Victoria Day

June 21: National Indigenous Peoples Day

Chapleau Cree First Nation
Fox Lake Reserve
P.O. Box 400
Chapleau, ON POM 1KO
PH (705) 864-0784
FAX (705) 864-1760
communications@chapleaucree.ca



